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MEMORANDUM 

O:\JOB_FILE\3606\2007 comp\m-3606-steinert.doc 

To: Dwight Steinert 
Planning Associates, Inc. 

Date: August 14, 2008 

From: David S. Shender, P.E. 
Francesca S. Bravo 
Linscott, Law & Greenspan, Engineers 

LLG Ref: 1-053606-1 

Subject: Westfield Fashion Square Expansion Project – Traffic Count Comparison 

 
This memorandum outlines our review of the traffic count data utilized in the traffic 
study and provides a summary of the results of the traffic count comparison 
conducted for the proposed Westfield Fashion Square Expansion Project.   

Summary of Traffic Study Count Data 
LLG Engineers prepared a revised traffic impact study (dated August 5, 2008) 
associated with the proposed Westfield Fashion Square Expansion Project.  Manual 
traffic counts were conducted at the 17 study intersections during the weekday 
morning and afternoon commuter periods (7:00 to 10:00 AM and 3:00 to 6:00 PM) in 
November 2005 while local schools are in session.  The traffic count data were then 
increased at a rate of 2.0 percent (2.0%) per year to reflect year 2007 existing 
conditions.   

Summary of 2007 Count Data  
Subsequent traffic counts at the 17 study intersections were conducted in November 
2007 to determine if the original traffic counts used in the revised traffic impact study 
are reasonably consistent with the 2007 data and therefore remain appropriate for use 
in the traffic study.  As shown in Table A, the 2007 traffic counts (as aggregated over 
the 17 study intersections) were 6.6 percent lower during the AM peak hour and 0.5 
percent lower during the PM peak hour as compared to the adjusted 2005 traffic 
counts used in the traffic study.  These differences are within the normal variations of 
peak hour traffic that can typically be expected on a day-to-day basis (i.e., variation 
of 10% or more can typically be anticipated).  No substantial changes in the traffic 
volumes were observed and thus no new traffic counts or adjustments to the original 
counts were necessary.   

In conclusion, the 2005 adjusted traffic counts are reasonably consistent with the 
2007 counts, and fall within a reasonable range of variability.  As such, the adjusted 
2005 traffic counts used for the traffic study provided a reasonable representation of 
traffic volumes in the study area. 

Please feel free to contact us with any questions or comments. 
 
Attachment 
 
cc: Jonathan Krausche, Westfield Corporation 

Ed Casey, Weston Benshoof Rochefort Rubalcava & MacCuish, LLP 

 



Table A
COMPARISON OF 2005 TRAFFIC STUDY AND 2007 TRAFFIC COUNTS

Westfield Fashion Square Expansion Project

[1] [2] [2] - [1]
PEAK 2007 TRAFFIC 2007 TRAFFIC VOLUME PERCENT
HOUR VOLUMES COUNTS DIFFERENCE DIFFERENCE

AM 59,846 55,905 (3,941) -6.6%

PM 64,192 63,856 (336) -0.5%

[1] Traffic counts taken at the 17 study intersections in November 2005 
and increased by 2% per year to reflect year 2007 conditions.

[2] Traffic counts taken at the 17 study intersections in November 2007.
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